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Minutes of the BOXFORD CONSERVATION COMMISSION

TOWN HALL MEETING ROOM #2

May 21, 2015   7:30PM

Present:  Peter Delaney, Natasha Grigg, Lana Spillman, Mark Mitsch, Frank DiLuna, Alan Fowler, Director Ross Povenmire, Minutes Secretary Judi Stickney

Absent: Paris Beckett

Others Present: Nate Hopping, Alex Paul, Christine Barensfeld, Stacey Ovanes, Gordon Rogerson, Bob Prokop, Greg Hochmuth, William Bergeron, and others

Meeting Called to Order:

With a quorum present, Chairman Peter Delaney, called the meeting to order at 7:31PM.

PUBLIC HEARINGS AND SCHEDULED DISCUSSION ITEMS

· DNI 2015-2: Shaven Crown Trail, 14-1-15, Eagle Scout Candidate Nate Hopping: Nate Hopping met with the Conservation Commission with a request for Determination of Negligible Impact for an upgrade to the wetland crossing in the Shaven-crown property. The proposed upgrades consist of a simple foot bridge including a side path. The structure will be a 40 to 48' foot bridge; it will be 21" in width and will be elevated roughly a foot off the ground (to allow for water flow and animal movement underneath). Hopping provided a narrative, photos and plans for the proposed project. The Commission reviewed the information, asked questions, provided comments and suggestions, and took the following action:
On a MOTION made by DiLuna, second by Spillman, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to waive the $50 filing fee for this project.  

On a MOTION made by DiLuna, second by Spillman, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to close the review for DNI 2015-2. 

On a MOTION made by DiLuna, second by Mitsch, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to draft a letter for the Chair’s signature, indicating that this project has a Determination of Negligible Impact.
· DNI-2015-4: Bat Houses on Conservation Land, Eagle Scout Candidate Alex Paul: Alex Paul met with the Conservation Commission with a request for Determination of Negligible Impact for his Eagle Scout project to construct and install bat houses on conservation land throughout town, with the assistance of Conservation Director Ross Povenmire. Paul described his project to the Commission. The Commissioners asked questions, provided comments and suggestions and took the following action:
On a MOTION made by DiLuna, second by Spillman, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to waive the $50 filing fee for DNI 2015-4.
On a MOTION made by DiLuna, second by Mitsch, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to draft a letter for the Chair’s signature, indicating that this project has a Determination of Negligible Impact.

On a MOTION made by Grigg, second by DiLuna, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to close the review for DNI 2015-4, according to the Bylaw. 

· DNI 2015-1: 1 Camelot Drive, 26-3-12, Bradley Sweet: Conservation Director Ross Povenmire provided information on the project for the Commissioners, consisting of a driveway replacement and widening. After a brief discussion, the Commission took the following action:
On a MOTION made by DiLuna, second by Mitsch, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to close the review for DNI 2015-1, under the Bylaw. 

On a MOTION made by DiLuna, second by Spillman, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to draft a letter for the Chair’s signature, indicating that this project has a Determination of Negligible Impact.
· DNI 2015-3: iFarm Soil Borings, 55 Towne Road: Mary Rimmer, Rimmer Environmental Consulting, representing the applicant, appeared before the Conservation Commission with a request for a Determination of Negligible Impact for soil borings required for the design a proposed dry hydrant for fire suppression and a new bridge to span the stream that crosses under the driveway accessing 55 Towne Road. Rimmer provided photos and plans for the Commissioners to view as she described the project. The Commissioners asked questions, provided comments, and took the following action:

At the request of the applicant and on a MOTION made by Mitsch, second by Fowler, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to close the review for DNI 2015-3, iFarm Soil Borings, 55 Towne Road, under the Bylaw. 

On a MOTION made by Mitsch, second by Spillman, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to draft a letter for the Chair’s signature, indicating that this project, for DNI-2015-3, iFarm Soil Borings, has a Negative Determination under the Bylaw.
· RDA 2015-4: Chadwick Mill parcel, 5-1-10, BTA/BOLT, Inc.: Commissioner Natasha Grigg recused herself from this hearing and subsequent voting. The Director described the project proposed for the Chadwick Mill parcel, to remove dead trees, invasive plants, and trash from the Bordering Vegetated Wetland adjacent to the historic Chadwick Mill. The Commissioners asked questions and provided comments and suggestions on the project. The applicant requested a waiver of the application fee and to close the hearing. The Conservation Commission will issue the Determination at the next meeting, but took the following action: 
At the request of the applicant and on a MOTION made by Spillman, second by DiLuna, the Conservation Commission VOTED to close the hearing for RDA 2015-4, Chadwick Mill, under the Act and the Bylaw. Grigg Abstained.

On a MOTION made by Mitsch, second by Spillman, the Conservation Commission VOTED to waive the $50 filing fee for RDA 2015-4, Chadwick Mill parcel. Grigg Abstained.
· Continued NOI 114-1205: 17 Pye Brook Lane, 30-2-2, Ovanes: Gordon Rogerson, Hayes Engineering, representing the applicant, appeared before the Conservation Commission with revised plans, photos and updated information on the project. 
On a MOTION made by DiLuna, second by Grigg, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to accept the material outside of the 7-day submission requirement.

Discussion turned to the filtration system planned for the pool. Stacey Ovanes provided the Commission with detailed information on the ECO Smarte filtration system. Given the steep slope of the area, distance to groundwater and other factors, Commissioners expressed concerns about the potential impact the proposed pool would have on Resource Area functions and values, the potential for instability of soils, and the general feasibility, especially during the construction phase. ,At the conclusion of the discussion, the applicant requested that the NOI be amended to remove the pool. The Commission requested that a revised plan be submitted. After additional discussion, the applicant requested to continue the hearing to June 4, and the Commission took the following action:


At the request of the applicant and on a MOTION made by Grigg, second by Mitsch, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to continue the hearing for NOI 114-1205, 17 Pye Brook Lane, to June 4, under the Act and the Bylaw. 
· Continued NOI 114-1203: 48-49 Woodcrest Road, Road Right-of-Way, Boxford DPW, John Dold: Bob Prokop, of Wetland Consulting Services, representing the applicant, appeared before the Conservation Commission with updated information from DEP, and photos on the project to replace the culvert pipe. After a brief discussion, the Commission took the following action:
At the request of the applicant and on a MOTION made by DiLuna, second by Grigg, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to close the hearing for NOI 114-1203, 48-49 Woodcrest Road, Road Right-of-Way, under the Act and the Bylaw. 

On a MOTION made by DiLuna, second by Grigg, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to execute and issue an Order of Conditions for NOI 114-1203, under the Act and the Bylaw.  
· Continued NOI 114-1204: 73-76 Woodcrest Road, Road Right-of-Way, Boxford DPW, John Dold: Bob Prokop, of Wetland Consulting Services, representing the applicant, appeared before the Conservation Commission with updated information from DEP, and photos on the project to replace the culvert pipe. After a brief discussion, the Commission took the following action:
At the request of the applicant and on a MOTION made by DiLuna, second by Mitsch, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to continue the hearing for NOI 114-1204, 73-76 Woodcrest Road, Road Right-of-Way, to June 4, under the Act and the Bylaw. 

· Continued RDA 15-3: 20 Moonpenny Drive, 40-1-9, Rybicki (written request for continuance to June 4):

At the request of the applicant and on a MOTION made by DiLuna, second by Grigg, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to continue the hearing for RDA 15-3, 20 Moonpenny Drive, to June 4, under the Act and the Bylaw.
· Continued AOOC Request 114-1138: Lots 1,2 and 7 Sagamore 42-1-17 and 42-1-19, Sanidas (Also Discussion of potential modification to Lots 8 and 9):

At the request of the applicant and on a MOTION made by Mitsch, second by DiLuna, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to continue the hearing for AOOC 114-1138, Lots 1, 2, and 7 Sagamore 42-1-17 and 42-1-19, to June 4, under the Act and the Bylaw.
· Continued NOI 114-1206: 60 Pond Street, 25-7-9, Koutoulas: Greg Hochmuth from Williams and Sparages, representing the applicant, appeared before the Conservation Commission with updated information and revised plans on the project to construct an addition within the footprint of a three-season porch located within 100 feet of a Bordering Vegetated Wetland. After a brief discussion:
At the request of the applicant and on a MOTION made by Spillman, second by Mitsch, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to close the hearing for 60 Pond Street, under the Act and the Bylaw.

On a MOTION made by DiLuna, second by Grigg, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to execute and issue an Order of Conditions for NOI 114-1206, as drafted, under the Act and the Bylaw.  
· Continued NOI 114-1200: 12 Mortimer Road, 27-1-11, Davis, Cell Tower (requested to be continued to June 4 to allow opportunity for site visit by the ConsCom): The Commissioners discussed a date for a site walk and decided on Tuesday, June 2, at 6PM. 
At the request of the applicant and on a MOTION made by Mitsch, second by Grigg, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to continue the hearing for NOI 114-1200, 12 Mortimer Road, to June 4, under the Act and the Bylaw.
· Continued NOI 114-1201: 50 Four Mile Village, 19-2-18, Boxford Friendship Foundation:

At the request of the applicant and on a MOTION made by Mitsch, second by Grigg, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to continue the hearing for NOI 114-1201, 12 Mortimer Road, to June 4, under the Act and the Bylaw.
9:38PM
OTHER BUSINESS:
· Violation: Camp Wakanda Repair of Retaining Wall: William Bergeron, Hayes Engineering, representing the property owner, appeared before the Conservation Commission, with plans and photos for the Commission to view on the retaining wall project at Camp Wakanda. 
On a Motion made by DiLuna, second by Mitsch, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to accept the plans dated May 21, 2015, by Hayes Engineering, concerning 433 Main Street, outside of the 7-day requirement of the Bylaw. 

Bergeron explained the proposed project to repair and stabilize the disturbed area and repair/rebuild the retaining wall. They will be submitting a Notice of Intent for the retaining wall and have been working on stabilizing the work area. They will hold off on rebuilding the wall until the fall. The Commission will require a monthly report on the stabilization of the work area. At the previous meeting on May 7, Commissioners had asked that an Enforcement Order be issued.  The Director amended the previously drafted Enforcement Order, printed it out, and handed it to Bergeron.  Bergeron signed a statement to confirm the hand-delivery.
On a MOTION made by DiLuna, second by Mitsch, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to issue an Enforcement Order to Camp Wakanda, 433 Main Street, as drafted and amended, under the Act and the Bylaw.  
10:03PM
PENDING ACTION ITEMS:

· COC 114-1118: 29 Towne Road, 31-3-4, Colarusso: Chad Colarusso, representing Clay Colarusso, appeared before the Conservation Commission to get the Certificate of Compliance for 29 Towne Road. The Director provided photos for the Commissioners to view and advised that the grass is growing and the work was completed according to the Order. He recommended that the Certificate of Compliance be issued.
On inspection and recommendation of the Director, DiLuna made a MOTION, second by Mitsch, to execute and issue the Certificate of Compliance for 114-1118, 29 Towne Road, under the Act and the Bylaw.

The MOTION CARRIED unanimously.
10:10PM
OTHER BUSINESS:

· Employee Evaluation: The Chair asked the Commissioners to complete the employee evaluation for the Director. 
· Wildcat Trail Damage: Commissioner Spillman was notified of trail damage by mountain bikes in Wildcat. The Director went out to look at it and provided photos for the Commissioners to view. There was a brief discussion on what’s allowed on conservation land. After review and discussion, the Conservation Commission decided that Natasha Grigg will draft a letter for publication in the Tri-Town Transcript, educating the public on the proper use of conservation land.  In addition, when signs are posted asking horses to stay off the trails during wet conditions, mountain bikes at the same time will be asked to stay off the trails.
· Request to Remove 2 Trees: The Director advised the Commissioners he had a late-arising request to remove two trees on the property at 148 Main Street. 
On a MOTION made by Spillman, second by Mitsch, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to authorize the Director to draft a Determination of Negligible Impact to remove two trees at 148 Main Street.
Bills Signed as Required: 

· Morin Cameron Group: $200: For additional work on Winding Oaks Road by John Morin.
On a MOTION made by DiLuna, second by Grigg, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to authorize the expenditure of $200 for Morin Cameron Group for work on Winding Oaks Road. 

· Travel Expenses: $66.67:

On a MOTION made by DiLuna, second by Grigg, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to authorize the expenditure of $66.67 for travel for Director Ross Povenmire.

· WB Mason: $58.56:  
On a MOTION made by DiLuna, second by Grigg, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to authorize the expenditure of $58.56 to WB Mason for Conservation Commission office supplies.

Emergency Certification: The Director advised he issued an Emergency Certification to National Grid for the removal of three trees at the boat ramp on Baldpate Road. He and the DPW Director made a site walk and determined that the trees were dead and should be removed.  It was noted that the document had an incorrect date.
After the date was corrected, on a MOTION made by DiLuna, second by Mitsch, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to issue an Emergency Certification for the removal of three trees at the Baldpate Road Boat Ramp, under the Act. 

Meeting Adjourned
With no further business before the Commission:

On a MOTION made by Grigg, second by Mitsch, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to adjourn at 10:30PM.

Respectfully Submitted, 

Judith A. Stickney
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